CLOUD COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING

November 24, 2009

Present:   Gregory Askren, David Clemons, Marsha Doyenne, Daniel Gerber, Roger Koester and Charles Lowers; President Richard Underbakke and Marilyn Martin, Clerk.  

Others Present:   Brad Lowell, Blade-Empire and Joe Jindra, KNCK; Attorney David Swenson; Gavin Koester and Kayla Sicard, Concordia High School Government students; Sister Regina Ann Brummel, Susan Cantine-Maxson, Glenda Clemons, Mari Detrixhe, James Douglass, Terry Koch, Nancy Nading, Paula Revell, Larry Starr, Tommie Swenson and Russell Woodbury; Jenny Acree, Chet Anson, Matt Bechard, Jana Buehler, Shane Britt, DeeDee Coppoc, Ashley Douglas, Tena Elwood, Janet Eubanks, Shelly Farha, Joel Figgs, Lou Frohardt, Nick Jones, Kim Krull, Bob Maxson, Carleen Nordell, Brent Phillips, Kevin Pounds, Tom Roberts, Joan Robison, Patrick Sieben, Della Strait, Vera Streit, Annette Starr, Courtney Ukens, Chris Wilson, MerleAnn Woodbury and Nancy Zenger-Beneda, staff.

Chairman Charles Lowers called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. in Room 257 of the Student Center.

Roger Koester moved and Gregory Askren seconded to adopt the agenda as presented; motion passed.    

Guests’ Comments:   None.  

Recognitions:   Kim Krull recognized the students inducted into Phi Theta Kappa.  Matt Bechard recognized Brett Erkenbrack for becoming the winningest women’s basketball coach in Kansas Junior Colleges on November 8 with his 466th win.   

Student Senate:   Carleen Nordell, Student Senate Sponsor, said several activities have been planned for the students still on campus for the Thanksgiving holiday.  They have also begun decorating for Christmas.

Program Highlights:   Ashley Douglas presented information on the day-today activities in the Advising and Retention Office and the results they have seen.

President’s Message:   Dr. Underbakke reported the Fall enrollment was up 16.69%, and we are now working on Spring enrollment.   Yesterday we received news there will be another State cut of 1%.  He gave the dates for the basketball community nights.

Meeting Reports:   The main topic at the Council of Presidents was the Technical Education Authority.  The KACCT Financial Committee is looking at forming a corporate commission to plead the case of community colleges before the Governor once a year.  Budget Director Duane Goossen told the Kansas Board of Regents about the funding cut the Governor is going to make.  CloudCorp representative Roger Koester introduced Mari Detrixhe who told the Board about the proposed Neighborhood Revitalization presented at the Intergovernmental meeting.   

Geary County Campus Update:   Kim Krull reported the GCC has worked with retailers in the Junction City area for discounts using a T-Bird card.  The Phi Theta Kappa chapter on that campus has been holding its Honor’s Lecture Series.  Student services hosted its multi-cultural potluck.

Higher Learning Commission Update:   The first draft of the self-study is almost finished.  The Criterion I Committee has met to work on the Mission Statement.  

Daniel Gerber moved and Marsha Doyenne seconded to approve the minutes of November 9, 2009; motion passed.

Roger Koester moved and Marsha Doyenne seconded to approve the Treasurer’s Report as of October 31, 2009 with a cash balance of $3,085,148.67; motion passed.

Bob Maxson presented an update on the financial status of the College.  He said in February he will be able to provide a better overview of the increase in expenses due to the increased enrollment.  

Two separate lists of purchases and payment of claims were presented to the board for approval.  List (A) requested approval of expenditures or transfer of college funds of $5,000 or more.

Daniel Gerber moved and Roger Koester seconded to approve the (A) List and the addendum (numbers 11 to 15); motion passed.

List (B) contained those checks/claims that had approval and/or met the requirements of state law.  David Clemons moved and Roger Koester seconded to approve the (B) List; motion passed.

Daniel Gerber moved and Marsha Doyenne seconded to approve Resolution 0910-2 specifying the levy of four mills not to exceed five years; motion passed.  Consensus of the Board was this levy would be for capital uses only.

Presidential Search:  Bob Maxson distributed the brochure sent to candidates.  The search committee has met to go over the process and procedures for the search.  As of November 23, seven inquiries and some completed applications have been received.

Daniel Gerber moved and Roger Koester seconded to recess into executive session at 8:42 p.m. in Room 251 for discussion of non-elected personnel and return to regular session in Room 257 at 9:02 p.m. with the six Board members, David Swenson, Jenny Acree, Matt Bechard, Lou Frohardt, Joel Figgs, Kim Krull, Marilyn Martin, Bob Maxson, Courtney Ukens, Chris Wilson and Nancy Zenger-Beneda present in the executive session; motion passed.

Daniel Gerber moved and Marsha Doyenne seconded to recess into executive session at 9:09 p.m. in Room 251 for discussion of non-elected personnel and return to regular session in Room 257 at 9:19 p.m. with the six Board members, David Swenson and Chris Wilson present in the executive session; motion passed.

Roger Koester moved and Marsha Doyenne seconded to offer the position of Interim President to Dr. James Stringer effective January 4, 2010 continuing at the pleasure of the Board at a salary of $9,300 per month, at will use of the President’s vehicle including maintenance and appropriate housing and instruct legal counsel to prepare a contract of employment; motion passed.

Personnel:   None.

Bids for the new residence life building will be opened December 8, 2009 and will be brought to the December 15 meeting.

Roger Koester moved and Gregory Askren seconded to recess into executive session at 9:28 p.m. in Room 251 for consultation with legal counsel and return to regular session in Room 257 at 9:58 p.m. with the six Board members, David Swenson and Bob Maxson present in the executive session; motion passed.

Roger Koester moved and Daniel Gerber  seconded to recess into executive session at 10:00 p.m. in Room 251 for consultation with legal counsel and return to regular session in Room 257 at 10:20  p.m. with the six Board members, David Swenson and Bob Maxson present in the executive session; motion passed.

Gregory Askren moved and Roger Koester seconded to have the switchgear ordered for an amount not to exceed $37,000; motion carried 5-1 (Clemons voting no).

Bids for remodeling in the TRiO area and in the bookstore will be opened December 10, 2009 and brought to the December 15 meeting for approval.

Information Items:   Groundbreaking for the turbines on the hill will be Tuesday, December 1, 2009, at 9:00 a.m. followed by refreshments in the Welcome Center.  The College Christmas party will be Friday, December 4, at 6:00 in the dining room.  The ACCT/AACC National Legislative Summit will be held February 8-10, 2010 in Washington, DC.  The Pike Trial League Basketball Tournament will be held on campus January 18-23, 2010.  There will be a farewell reception for the Underbakke’s on December 15 at 5:30 p.m. prior to the Board of Trustees meeting.

Other:   Daniel Gerber moved and Gregory Askren seconded to approve the request for funds for the 2010 calendar year in the amount of $50,000 from the Russell and Kathy Johnson endowment to be used to be used for the promotion of the Geary County Campus; motion passed.

Executive Session:   None.

The Chairman adjourned the meeting at 10:39 p.m.
 

_____________________________ 

Marilyn A. Martin, Clerk

Cloud County Community College

Board of Trustees
